S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 14th May 2013 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. TO ELECT A CHAIRMAN AND VICE CHAIRMAN FOR THE ENSUING YEAR AND SIGN DECLARATION:

Mrs Cornwell asked members for nominations for a Chairman for the ensuing year. Mr Jordan proposed that Mr David Price continue in his role as Chairman of the Parish Council, this was seconded by Mr Evans, there being no other nominations this was unanimously agreed.  Mr Price thanked the other Councillors and asked for nominations for the role of Vice Chairman. Mr Smallwood proposed that Mr Ivan Jordan continue in his role as Vice Chairman, there being no other nominations this was seconded by Mr Narborough and unanimously agreed. The Declaration of Acceptance of Office was signed.
PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr A Evans, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mr B Clapham, Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Mr D Gerrard, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
Borough Councillors: Mrs E Nockolds and Mr N Daubney.
County Councillor: Mr Jason Law
APOLOGIES: Ms D Scott, Mr D Steward-Brown, Rev D Tate, Mrs D Gotts and Mrs T Banks
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 9th April 2013, with two minor amendments, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Evans, with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – None 
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present.  
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
County Councillor Law: Mr Price congratulated Mr Law on becoming a County Councillor and welcomed him to the evenings meeting.
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Mr Law stated that the public were learning most about the current happenings at the County Council via the Radio and Television. He said that he was pleased to be fighting the Anti Incinerator Campaign for the West of the County. He said that there are a lot of strong minded people in the West and said that there were lots
of decisions to be made. Councillor Law said that by the following Friday it should be known where the Governance is coming from.

Councillor Law stated that Mrs Cornwell had passed him a complex report written by an officer at Norfolk County Council regarding Traffic Calming at Castle Rising Road. He stated that the matter may be something that can be looked into further. He added that road safety is paramount, as well as budgets.
Borough Councillor Daubney spoke regarding the new bin contract and confirmed that this is now well underway, it was said that an unprecedented amount of calls were received from the public at the beginning mainly due to the busy Bank Holiday Period and the snow. He confirmed that things have now settled down. 

Mr Clapham wished to pass on his congratulations to the Complaints Department. He said that he had reason to call them recently and a lady called Ms Salmon was very polite and helpful.

Cllr Daubney confirmed that the Car Parking charges had been frozen for the last four years. He said that the Borough Council had visited other areas of the Country looking for innovative ideas and best practices to encourage people in to the Town. He said that new machines had also been looked at, where after typing in your car number plate, various offers are available such as free parking at various times.
Mr Narborough enquired about the improvements to the Tuesday Market Place, and asked how many car parking spaces would be left after completion of the work. Cllr Daubney confirmed that whilst a few parking spaces would be lost, most would still be available. He confirmed that the improvements would make a more attractive public area which would subsequently benefit the town.

Cllr Daubney spoke regarding the proposed Waste Incinerator and stated that the public inquiry is almost over, with final submissions being made on Friday morning. He said that it had been a good inquiry with people given adequate time to speak. It was said that the Inspector would now spend time making her report, which may possibly take two to three months. It was confirmed that the report would then be passed to the Secretary of State for a decision.
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It was confirmed that from a Political aspect, the County Councillors from the West of the County had pushed for a full debate which had been granted. Congratulations were given to them. 

Mr Price confirmed that the Parish Council had written to the Inspector stating its Objections to the proposed Incinerator. It was also confirmed that Borough Councillor Daubney had affirmed the thoughts of South Wootton Parish Council when he spoke at the Inquiry.

Comment was made that if the order for the Waste Incinerator is cancelled, an expensive legal battle may follow. It was said that compensation could be payable, possibly capped at £20 million. It was also said that if the County Council does cancel the order they could be sued. 
Cllr Daubney stated that he had been to a meeting with Nick Boles from Community Affairs. He said that as a result of the Local Development Framework, Councils are being penalised if they do not deliver. Cllr Daubney said that if North Norfolk District Council and Breckland Council do not provide enough housing and the plan for West Norfolk looks ok, it may be necessary for West Norfolk to take an extra share. Cllr Daubney stated that at the moment this seems unlikely. Cllr Daubney confirmed that Parishes who have their own Neighbourhood Plan will be respected. 
Mr Price confirmed that the Preferred Options should be known at the end of July 2013, at which time a further 10 week consultation period would follow.

Cllr Daubney stated that pontoons have been agreed in the Great River Ouse, he was confident that these should be in by August 2013. 
Borough Councillor Nockolds spoke regarding the restoration of the Tuesday Market Place; she said that there would still be parking provision for approximately 190 cars (50 less than at present). She stated that the existing herringbone bays would be replaced with slightly wider straight bays. Cllr Nockolds confirmed that the roads outside the Dukes Head Hotel and Prezzo’s will be closed and stone paving slabs would be laid. It was said that originally Yorkstone had been considered, however the final decision was made to use Granite stones. Cllr Nockolds confirmed that last year an agreement had been signed with the Mart that the granite is covered with boarding to protect the stone from oil spillages.

She informed members that three pedestrian crossings will be created and was pleased to say that electricity would be made available for Market Stall holders to light up their stalls. Cllr Nockolds confirmed that many positive comments had been received. 
Cllr Nockolds informed members that during soil testing at the Tuesday Market Place, two 2nd World War Shelters had been found. 
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Comments were made regarding general Parking problems in Kings Lynn; Cllr Nockolds said that a specialist team from the Highways Department would be visiting the area to carry out a survey. In addition to this a consultation would take place in Kings Lynn and Hunstanton asking people for their views.
Finally, Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding Ameon Projects at the Walks. She explained that living bridges would be made from trees. Also she confirmed landscape gardeners from France would be working on the Baker Lane Car Park.
REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough confirmed that the next meeting would be held on 5th June 2013, when various matters would be discussed.

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding a letter which had been received from Mr and Mrs Minns whose garden backs on to St Mary’s Churchyard. She explained that Mr and Mrs Minns would like approval to trim some large branches which overhang into their garden as well as to take the top out of a really tall leylandi.  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Mrs Marian Smith, the Churchwarden is happy with the request, along as the Parish Council are also in agreement. It was confirmed that Mr and Mrs Minns would be paying for the work and there would be no costs involved for the Parish Council. After brief discussion, Mr Hofmesiter proposed that the Parish Council allow Mr and Minns to go ahead with the work; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding a request received from South Wootton in Bloom regarding the Cemetery Field being left uncut to grow as a flower meadow throughout the summer. It was explained that as the Assets Committee do not meet until June, it was hoped that a quicker decision could be made. Mrs Cornwell explained that the request did pose problems as the Parish Councils Tractor Mower would be unable to cut the long grass after the summer.  After discussion, members felt that a wild flower meadow was a good idea, it was suggested that a winding path could be mown, to allow people to walk through and enjoy it. Finally it was felt that Country Ground Maintenance could be asked to cut the field at the end of August. Mrs Albinson proposed that the Parish Council allows the flower meadow to grow, that Mr David Bird maintains a meandering path round the edge and through it and that CGM are asked to cut the field at the end of August, this was seconded by Mr Williamson and unanimously agreed.
Finally it was said that the coping stones on the Gable ends of the Village Hall were looking good.
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Finance – Mr Jordan stated that no Finance meeting had been held, however confirmed that Mrs Cornwell would go through the Annual Return. Mrs Cornwell referred members to Section 2 of the Annual Return - Annual governance statement and asked all Parish Councillors to answer yes or no to the nine questions which she read out.  After giving a yes answer to questions 1 to 8 with question 9 not applicable this section was signed by the Parish Council Chairman and the Clerk.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with a copy of the Bank reconciliation for the year ending 30th March 2013 and a copy of the Bank Statements for all Accounts. Mr Price agreed that everything was in order. Mrs Cornwell also provided copies of the computer printouts for the Treasury Deposit, Business Saver Account and The Community Account.  Again Mr Price was satisfied that these matched the Parish Council Accounts. With the Full Parish Council and the Parish Council Chairman happy with the finances, Mr Price and Mrs Cornwell, the Parish Clerk signed section 1 as a correct record of the Parish Council Accounts for year ending 30th March 2013.  This was unanimously agreed. 

Mrs Cornwell advised members that Mr van Nieuwkerk the Internal Auditor would be collecting the information required for the Audit within the next few days and then it will be sent to the External Auditor, Mazars.

Mr Jordan confirmed that the next Finance Committee Meeting would be held in July 2013.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Parish Councils Insurance is due for renewal. She stated that the Insurance is for the Parish Office (Buildings and Contents), the Village Hall (Buildings and Contents), the Tractor Mower, and War Memorial etc. She confirmed that the one policy covers all items.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had obtained quotes from A-On, Zurich and Came and Company. It was said that the quote from Came and Company had been the same as the previous year. 

Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr Price had looked at both the Policies and quotes from A-on and Zurich and whilst A-on was around £400 cheaper than Zurich, the Policy was not the same, with certain areas of the policy providing less cover.

It was said that the Parish Council is currently covered by Zurich Insurance and a good relationship has been held. It was confirmed that midterm amendments had been made in the past with no additional charges incurred. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the quote from Zurich Insurance was for £1,747.34, slightly cheaper than the previous year, and the quote from A-on was for approximately £1,400.
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Comment was made that the Parish Council had experienced difficulties in the past with A-on when a claim was made for the Village Hall Roof. After brief discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should continue with Zurich for the Parish Council Insurance, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour. 
Planning – Mr Evans confirmed that everything was as per the circulated minutes, however spoke briefly regarding the presentation provided by K & M Lighting Services to replace the existing footway lights with LED lanterns. It was confirmed that a Norfolk County Council Grant had been applied for and the outcome of the application would be known at the end of the month. 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that once the outcome of the Grant Application is known, the matter would be discussed further by the Assets Committee and a proposal possibly put forward to the following Parish Council meeting.

It was confirmed that funding is available within the Lighting Fund, however it was noted that it would be sensible to take advantage of the interest free loan available from K & M Lighting Services Limited.  

Comment was made that as a result of the reduction in speed limit to 30 mph at Castle Rising Road, perhaps the Parish Council would have a good case for additional street lighting to be sited there. 
Mr Price provided an update regarding the Local Development Framework and said that the Preferred Options should be released in July 2013. He said that once these are known, both North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils can be contacted to see if a further meeting is necessary to submit additional information to support the objections further.

Mr Price stated that the Project Group is working hard to produce the Neighbourhood Plan. He said that an outline Draft Plan from Cringleford Parish Council had been used as a template. The Vision Statement had been produced, however it was said that this may need amending once the actual figures are known. 

Mr Price said that the Project Group Members had decided the Objectives and were now working on the various policies to ensure that the objectives are met. 
Mr Price stated that the Draft Plan should be ready by October 2013. 
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had recently received correspondence from Mr Paul Donnachie regarding a Crossing at Castle Rising Road. She explained that unfortunately at present, with current speeding levels the criteria for a crossing has not been met. She stated that the matter had been passed to County Councillor, Mr Jason Law for appropriate action. 
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Mr Evans spoke briefly regarding the replacement of the 30 mph Wheelie Bin stickers. Mr Evans proposed that the Parish Council should purchase 500 30mph stickers, at a cost of £242; this was seconded by Mr Clapham with all members in favour. 
Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the request made by Mr Gray to hold an event on Wootton Park. She confirmed that the request had been refused, however confirmed that permission had been received from Lord Howard to hold the event at Knights Hill. It was explained that Mr Gray had contacted the Parish Council to seek permission to erect a banner with details of the event on the fencing at the entrance to Nursery Lane. After discussion, to confirm the size of the banner (5ft x 1ft) and the duration the banner will be displayed for, Mr Gerrard proposed that the banner may be erected on the fence from 1st June 2013 until 16th June 2013, this was seconded by Narborough with two members against the proposal all other members were in favour. 
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would contact Mr Gray to inform him of the decision.

Policy – Mr Smallwood explained that during the Policy Meeting held on 1st May 2013 a presentation had been provided by Mr Nathan Johnson the Public Open Space Manager at the BCKL&WN. He confirmed that the possibility of employing a Horticultural Apprentice had been discussed. It was said that the Apprentice could be viewed as a successor to the current Parish Council Support Workers.

Mr Smallwood stated that a number of issues had been looked at. It was confirmed that there was no guarantee that if an Apprentice is taken on, that they will end up working for South Wootton Parish Council.

Mr Smallwood confirmed that the cost to the Parish Council would be £5,000 over an 18 month period. He said that the Apprentice would work two mornings per week with Mr David Bird and two afternoons with Mr Ken Plummer. 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed to members that she had attended a recent North Wootton Parish Council meeting to put a presentation forward to see if North Wootton Parish Council were happy to support the venture by paying their share of any work carried out by the Apprentice at Wootton Park (approximately £875). Mrs Cornwell stated that North Wootton Parish Council were very enthusiastic about the idea and unanimously agreed to pay their share of the costs of the venture.

Members felt that an Apprenticeship scheme would help someone into work. It was said that the Apprentice should hopefully achieve a Royal Horticultural Society Level 2 qualification. It was confirmed that the Apprentice would be employed throughout the Apprenticeship period by the Borough Council, and that all Insurances, Clothing and training would be provided by them. 
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Wage payments would be made by the Borough Council, with the Parish Council being invoiced only for time the apprentice spends working in the Parish. After brief discussion Mrs Albinson proposed that the Parish Council takes on an Apprentice, this was seconded by Mr Williamson and unanimously agreed.
A brief discussion took place regarding the work carried out at the Allotments, it was said that whilst Mr Plummer does carry out various jobs at the Allotments, the Allotments are not included within his job description. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Mr Plummer is employed as the Wootton Park Handyman. Members felt that the Allotments should be covered within either Mr Plummer or Mr Bird’s job description. It was felt that if neither member of staff wishes to carry out the role, further advice should be sought.
Mr Smallwood explained that the other issue discussed by the Policy Committee was the consultation paper, “Over a year of Localism”. He stated that he had read through the document and it was felt that the Parish Council is aware of all the Key Issues and where it affects the Parish Council. 

REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:
Infant School – See attached Report. 
Junior School – Mr Smallwood stated that the Special Needs Policy had been looked at by the Curriculum Committee. He said that there was a Finance Committee meeting tomorrow afternoon and a full Governors meeting next week. 

Mr Price stated that the healthy Eating Policy had also been looked at and the School Garden Club has been growing salad vegetables for sandwich fillings. 

Mr Price said that the children are also making an eco friendly greenhouse, and they have asked for donations of wood, slabs and empty plastic bottles. 

Finally, it was said that two raised beds have been purchased and these have been planted up.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that it is families’ week next week; she said it gives opportunity for parents and grandparents to go into the school at lunchtimes to enjoy a healthy meal with their children.

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough was pleased to report that things are going well. He said that the AGM is due to be held on 28th May 2013.
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Mr Narborough informed members that an issue had been raised by a member of North Wootton Parish Council concerning the Football Club. It was said that the Club were using Lime Hydrate for their white lining; however from a Data sheet it was shown that it could cause skin burning and eye irritation. Mr Narborough confirmed that the use of Lime Hydrate was banned by the Football Association in 2001.

Mr Narborough said that on Thursday 9th May, along with Mr Price and Mr Milne from North Wootton Parish Council, he had met with the Football Club and it was agreed that the Football Club would stop using the Lime Hydrate and would now use Calcium Carbonate; Mr Narborough informed members that the remaining stock of Lime Hydrate was moved to the container outside the Pavilion. Mr Narborough confirmed that the storage room within the Pavilion has now been cleaned and painted.

Mr Narborough stated that a further concern was raised regarding the storage of the Lime Hydrate within the container; it was felt that the insurance could be invalidated. 

Mr Narborough informed members that an anonymous person had contacted the Football Association to report that the Football Club was using Lime Hydrate. Mr Narborough confirmed that it is usual practice for the Football Association to carry out spot checks at clubs and after speaking to the Football Club, they had not been worried by a possible spot check.

Mr Narborough said that members of the Football Club had felt like they were being pushed away from Wootton Park. Mrs Cornwell said that suggested fee increases could not be afforded. She said that the football Club has provided her with a list of their income and expenditure which shows that the club is running at a deficit. She said as the club is a chartered Football Club, it has to provide the various trophies for the teams. 

Mr Price said that at the Wootton Park AGM the Agreement needs to be looked at. He said that the Football Club currently pay £950 per annum. 

Mr Price stated that he was very worried that the Football Club may leave Wootton Park. He said that with perseverance things between Wootton Park and the Football Club could get working again. It was said that most of the problems caused with the Football Club had been caused by one particular person.
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Mr Price referred to a letter which had been written by Mr Jim Milne, the Chairman of North Wootton Parish Council to the Football Club. It was said that Mr Milne had asked both Mr Price and Mr Narborough to co sign the letter. Mr Price read out the letter. After brief discussion Members felt that the letter was not necessary and may antagonise the Football Club. It was agreed that the letter should be passed to the Wootton Park Committee for discussion.

Borough Councillor Nockolds stated that the Wootton’s Football Club should be congratulated for their efforts. She was pleased to report that their team had won the league. It was said that the Football Club must be kept on Wootton Park; members stated that they were fully supportive of the Football Club.

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts confirmed that everything was as per the minutes, however wished to inform members that they had recently held a stall in the walks. She said that Tesco had kindly donated some tools for a raffle.  

Mrs Gotts confirmed that the new balcony baskets for the railings at the Parish Office have now been received and the plants are growing well in Nolan Mills’ greenhouse.

Mrs Gotts said that 14 hanging baskets had been prepared for siting around the Village; she confirmed that they would be put out when the weather gets warmer. 

It was reported that the Sensory Garden has been tidied, and the rubble has now been removed. 

Members commented about the daffodils which had been planted by Mr Lefever on the verge between Nursery Close and Common Lane. It was said that these had made a lovely display, however it was disappointing to note that these had been strimmed down too early. It was said that these should be left to die down into June. 

CORRESPONDENCE – As per circulated list.
CPRE



- Newsletter





  “

Norfolk Coast Partnership
- Newsletter





  “

NCC News


- New Apprentices “Bus on the Road”

  “




  New NCC Chairman – Hilary Cox

  “
Mrs Cornwell informed members that two thank you letters had been received. She said that the Citizens Advice Bureau had given thanks for the £100 donation and the South Wootton Preschool had written giving thanks for the Display Board.
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ACCOUNTS – as per circulated list agreed and approved, plus:-

035
ECS       


Epsom Ink Cartridges        

  35.71
036
Viking



Archive Boxes


  76.02
037
Glasdon UK


2 Litter Bins Wootton Park

625.08
038
Lawn-Boy


Lawnmower Maintenance

  76.13
039
Roythorne & Son

Fuel April 2013


  35.00
040
K & M Lighting

Street Lighting Maintenance May
441.00
041
E-On



Street Lighting Supply May
           597.07

Bank balances as at 30.4.2013
Community Account
    117,536.03
Stepsaver a/c
      13,814.62  
Treasury Deposit                                             135,000.00
Total                                                             £ 266,350.65
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9.10pm.

NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 11th June 2013, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
11th June 2013                                                                                          Chairman
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